
















































 

 

NORTHFIELD TOWNSHIP 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

Minutes of Regular Meeting 

August 21, 2017 

 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order by Jacqueline Otto at 
7:10 P.M. at 8350 Main Street. 

2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

3. ROLL CALL 

AND DETERMINATION OF QUORUM 

Greg Kolecki Present 
Jacqueline Otto Present 
Stephen Safranek Absent with notice 
Amy Steffens Absent with notice 
Gary Wellings Present 
Jeff Lehrke, Alternate 
  (Presence not required) 

Present 
 

 
Also present: 
Mary Bird, Assessing & Building Assistant 
Planning Consultant Vidya Krishnan 
Township Manager Steven Aynes 
Members of the public 
 

4. ADOPT AGENDA 

 Motion:  Kolecki moved, Lehrke supported, that 
the agenda be adopted as presented.  
Motion carried 4—0 on a voice vote. 

5. CORRESPONDENCE 

None. 

6. PUBLIC HEARINGS 

6A. Case #JZBA170003; Hatfield Holdings, LLC; 

Location: 8475 Main Street; 

Request for variance from Article XIV, Section 

36-392(5), Subsection (4)b, side yard setback, 

from 20 feet required to proposed 11 feet.  

Parcel 02-08-250-017; zoned GC—General 

Commercial. 

 

 Motion: Lehrke moved, Kolecki supported, that the 
public hearing be opened.  
Motion carried 40 on a voice vote. 

Planning consultant Krishnan explained that the 
proposed addition to the rear of the Bobberdown 
restaurant would relocate a stairway and provide 
additional storage. She reviewed the standards for 
determination, including the following comments: 

 The existing building, probably built before 
adoption of the zoning ordinance, does not comply 
with building setbacks.  

 The proposed addition is no closer to the property 
line than the existing building, and meeting the 
building setback would not allow building codes for 
relocation of the stairway to be met. 

 Strict compliance with the building setback 
requirement would probably not allow the addition 
to be built, and the addition is proposed to correct 
building code problems and to improve the interior 
functionality of the building. 

 This will not adversely affect neighboring 
properties or public welfare. 

Bobberdown owner Debra Hatfield explained that this 
small addition will address a building code violation 
identified some time ago and provide additional 
storage and office space, but will not enlarge the 
kitchen. 

Krishnan recommended approval of the requested 
variance based on compliance with the findings of fact. 

 Motion: Kolecki moved, Lehrke supported, that the 
public hearing be closed.  
Motion carried 50 on a voice vote. 

7. OLD BUSINESS 

None. 

8. NEW BUSINESS 

8A. Case #JZBA170003; Hatfield Holdings, LLC; 

Location: 8475 Main Street; 

Request for variance from Article XIV, Section 

36-392(5), Subsection (4)b, side yard setback, 

from 20 feet required to proposed 11 feet.  

Parcel 02-08-250-017; zoned GC—General 

Commercial. 

 

 Motion: Lehrke moved, Wellings supported, that in 
case #JZBA170003, Hatfield Holdings, LLC, 8475 
Main Street, zoned GC-General Commercial, for a 
proposal to construct a 2-story, 391 square foot 
addition on the rear (west side) of the building, 
which necessitates a variance from the Article XIV, 
Section 36-392(5), Subsection (4)b, side yard 
setback, of the zoning ordinance, which requires a 
side yard setback of 20 feet, a variance of 9 feet 
(providing a setback of 11 feet) is granted, subject 
to the findings of fact listed in the McKenna letter 
of July 21, 2017.  
Motion carried 40 on a roll call vote. 
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8B. Zoning Administrator Quarterly Report, 3/1/17–

6/30/17. 

 

Krishnan noted many zoning compliance permit 
applications during this period. She noted that many 
were well-prepared while others required her 
assistance. She said some did not meet zoning 
ordinance requirements, so she was required by the 
ordinance to deny them, and most applicants were 
willing to revise their applications to meet ordinance 
requirements. She noted that some applicants were not 
happy with denials, and the zoning ordinance includes 
provisions for them to appeal decisions.  

9. MINUTES 

March 20, 2017, and March 30, 2017 

 
 Motion: Lehrke moved, Kolecki supported, that the 

minutes of the March 20, 2017 regular meeting 
and the March 30, 2017, joint meeting with the 
Planning Commission be approved as presented.  
Motion carried 3—1 on a voice vote, Wellings 

abstaining. 

10. CALL TO THE PUBLIC 

No comments. 

11. ZBA MEMBER COMMENTS 

No comments. 

12. ANNOUNCEMENT OF NEXT MEETING 

September 18, 2017, at 7:00 PM at the Public Safety 
Building was announced as the date and time of the 
next regular meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals. 

13. ADJOURNMENT 

 Motion: Otto moved, Wellings supported, that the 
meeting be adjourned. 
Motion carried 5—0 on a voice vote. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:32 P.M. 

 

 
 
Prepared by Lisa Lemble. 
 
Corrections to the originally issued minutes are indicated as follows: 
 Wording removed is stricken through; 
 Wording added is underlined. 
 
Adopted on __________________, 2017. 
 
 
 
 
 

_________________________________________________ 
Stephen Safranek, Chair 

___________________________________________________ 
Greg Kolecki, Secretary 

 
 
Official minutes of all meetings are available on the Township’s website at  
http://www.twp-northfield.org/government/zoning_board_of_appeals/ 
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April 25, 2017 

 

Northfield Township 

Building & Zoning Department 

8350 Main Street, Suite A 

Whitmore Lake, Michigan 48189 

 

Regarding: Bobber Down Building Addition 

Site Plan Review #1 

OHM Job Number: 0151-17-1041 

 

We have reviewed the site plan material, received by this office on April 6, 2017 for the above-referenced 
project based on the Township’s Engineering Standards.  Plans were prepared by A.Lane Architechture with 
a date of March 2, 2017.  The applicant is requesting Site Plan approval for a building addition to an existing 
bar/restaurant.  A general summary of the site, followed by our review comments and recommendations is 
noted below. 

 

General 

The existing site is located on parcel #B-02-08-250-017 with address 8475 Main Street.  The site is currently 
zoned as GC, General Commercial.  The applicant is proposing a 249 sft addition to the existing two story 
building.  The total area of the existing building and the proposed addition will be 2917 sft.  

 

Utilities 

The plans do not indicate any onsite utilities.  The plans shall include the locations of any onsite wells, septic 
system, and water and sewer service lines. 

 

Paving/Access/Grading 

The site access is by Main Street where the existing parking lot directly abuts the road for nearly the entire 
width of the parcel.   

 

The parking lot is paved with asphalt, and no improvements are proposed to the on-site parking.  There are 
40 spaces, which exist on site and are to remain following the proposed improvements.  We note that no 
barrier free spaces are noted on the plan, but they do exist on the site.  The majority of the parking is 
provided behind the existing building.  A few spaces do exist along the side of the lot and along the front of 
the building.  

 

No grades are shown on the provide plan.  Existing and proposed grades shall be shown via contours or spot 
grades. 

 

Drainage 

The proposed building addition is within the existing on site pavement and will not have any impact to the 
amount of impervious surface on site, or increase the volume of storm water run-off.  Two newly proposed 
downspouts are identified on the plan.  The plan shall identify the current drainage patterns of the existing 
building and parking lot to verify the proposed downspouts are not altering how the site drainage functions. 

 

It is noted that a catch basin exists in the parking lot near Main Street.  The rim elevation as well as any invert 
elevations and directions shall be identified on the plan.   
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Permits and Other Agency Approvals 

Copies of all permits and/or letters of waiver, obtained to date, shall be forwarded to this office.  The current 
status of all necessary permits should be included on the cover sheet.  We note that this project will require 
the following permits: 

 

 Northfield Township Fire Department approval for emergency vehicle access and maneuverability. 

 Northfield Township Building Department. 

 

Conclusion and Recommendations 

As submitted, the Site Plan does not appear to be in substantial compliance with the Northfield Township 
Site Plan requirements.  We recommend that these comments be addressed prior to consideration of the Site 
Plan for approval by the Planning Commission.  Please note that additional comments may be generated on 
future reviews based upon revised material being presented. 

 

1. All underground utilities and services shall be identified on the plan.  This includes water and sewer 
lines to the proposed building. 

2. The existing site drainage pattern, downspout locations and grades shall be provided on the plan. 

3. Dimensions of the building, including the existing structure and finished floor elevations shall be 
provided on the plan. 

4. The plans shall dimension the parking spaces, aisle width and distance to parking from the edge of 
Main Street. 

5. The following site plan requirements shall also be included on the site plan: 

a. Owner and applicant contact information. 

b. Location map. 

c. Property legal description with bearing & distances shown on the drawing. 

d. Zoning and use of abutting parcels.  

e. Identify any adjacent driveways, parking lots or other improvements. 

f. Location and description of any existing or proposed landscaping berms, fences, walls, etc. 

g. All landscaping plant materials and size. 

h. Lighting plan shall be included. 

 

If you have any questions regarding this review or any of the comments presented, feel free to contact us at 
(734) 522-6711 or marcus.mcnamara@ohm-advisors.com 

 

Sincerely, 

OHM ADVISORS  

 

 

Marcus J McNamara 
 
cc: Marlene Chockley, Township Supervisor (via e-mail) 

William Wagner, Public Safety Director (via e-mail) 
Kurt Weiland, Building/Zoning Official (via e-mail) 
Larry Roman, Planning Commission Chair (via e-mail) 
Patrick Sloan, MCKA, Township Planner (via e-mail) 
Debra Hatfield, Applicant, (via e-mail) 

 File 

 

P:\0126_0165\SITE_NorthfieldTwp\2017\0151171040_Bobber_down\BobberDown_SP1.docx 
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September 13, 2017 
 
Planning Commission 
Northfield Township  
8350 Main Street 
Whitmore Lake, MI 48189-0576 
 
Subject: Site Plan Review #2; Bobber Down / 8475 Main Street; Plans dated September 2, 2017 
 Original application received by Township on March 31, 2017 
 
Dear Commissioners: 
 
We have reviewed the revised site plan documents submitted by Kristen Delaney for an addition to the 
Bobber Down restaurant at 8745 Main Street.  The original site plan was dated March 2, 2017, and the 
plan was updated on June 13, 2017 and September 2, 2017 to incorporate input from our first site plan 
review letter dated April 25, 2017. 
 
The existing first floor is 1,979 square feet with a proposed addition of 217 square feet, and the existing 
second floor is 441 square feet with a proposed addition of 174 square feet.  The site is 0.6 acres and is 
zoned GC – General Commercial. 
 

 
Aerial of Bobber Down site.  Source: Washtenaw County GIS 

 
COMMENTS 
Our comments that follow are based on the requirements of the Northfield Township Zoning Ordinance, 
observation of the site, and sound planning and zoning principles. 
 

1. Zoning District and Land Use.  Bobber Down is a restaurant and bar located in the GC – General 
Commercial district.  Restaurants serving alcoholic beverages are permitted by right per Section 
36-390(9) of the Zoning Ordinance, provided the gross receipts thereof derived from the sale of 
food and other goods and services exceed 50% of the total gross receipts.  Bars or other similar 
establishments principally used for the sale of beer, wine, or intoxicating liquor for consumption 
on the premises, subject to the requirements of Section 36-710, are permitted as a Conditional 
Land Use per Section 36-391.  A letter from Debra Hatfield dated June 27, 2017 states that the 
total gross receipts at Bobber Down are approximately 60% as food and merchandise, and 40% 
as beer, wine, and liquor.  Therefore, Bobber Down qualifies as a restaurant. 
 

Bobber Down Site 
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2. Future Land Use.  In the Northfield Township Master Plan, the future land use for this area is 
classified as Mixed Use – North.  The intent of the Mixed Use North designation is to provide 
areas where local service, commercial, office, and residential activities can all take place.  The 
current use is compatible with the future land use designation. 
 

3. Dimensional Requirements.  The minimum lot area in the GC district is one acre, and the site is 
0.6 acres.  However, the use of a nonconforming lot is permitted, provided all of the setback, lot 
coverage, and height standards are met. 
 
The minimum rear and side yard setbacks of the GC district are 20 feet, and the minimum front 
yard setback is 35 feet.  The existing building encroaches approximately 9 feet in the side yard 
setback on the north side of the lot, which is an existing nonconformity that may continue.  The 
building addition in Phase 1 is proposed to encroach into this setback even though the addition 
will not protrude further north of the existing northern elevation of the building.  Our previous 
review letter suggested applying for a side yard setback variance as one option for dealing with 
this issue.  The Zoning Board of Appeals granted a side yard setback variance at the meeting on 
August 21, 2017, so this issue is resolved. 
 
The building is shorter than the maximum permitted height of 45 feet. 
 

4. Access and Circulation.  The site is accessed from Main Street.  There is an existing parking lot 
behind the building with a two-way maneuvering lane that is 24 feet wide at the perpendicular 
spaces but only 17-19 feet wide next to parallel spaces near the entrance and exit.  Section 36-
762(12) of the Zoning Ordinance requires a 22-foot wide maneuvering lane for perpendicular 
spaces, but does not have a minimum width for maneuvering lanes adjacent to parallel spaces.  
If there are no objections from the Fire Department, we recommend the current maneuvering 
lane width is maintained. 
 

5. Parking and Loading. 
 

a. Parking Calculations.  Parking calculations are shown on the site plan.  Based upon our 
calculations, the parking requirements are described in the following table: 
 

Use Ordinance Standard Number of Parking 
Spaces Required 

Number of Parking 
Spaces Provided 

Restaurants, cocktail 
lounges, taverns and 
night clubs 

One space for each two 
patrons of maximum 
seating capacity, plus  

Max. occupancy =  
70 patrons 
(70/2) = 35 spaces 

40 spaces 

One space for each two 
employees 

5/2 = 2.5 spaces 

Total  38 spaces 40 spaces 

 
The existing parking lot has 40 spaces which meets and exceeds the 38 spaces required 
by the Zoning Ordinance.  Most spaces are behind the building, with parallel spaces on 
the south lot line and 4 spaces accessed directly off Main Street in front of the building. 
 

b. Under Section 36-762(b) (1) off-street parking spaces and driveways shall be setback at 
least 10 feet to any lot line, unless a wall, screen, or compact planting strip is provided 
as a parking barrier along that lot line.  The only parking space within 10 feet of any lot 
line is the existing northernmost parking space in front of the building.  Although this is 
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an existing space and is permitted to continue, we recommend a compact planting strip 
be installed on the north side of this space, similar to the shrub row on the south edge 
of the parking lot. 
 

c. Under Section 36-762(b) (2), off-street parking spaces shall not be located in the front 
yard setback.  The 4 spaces in front of the building are all in the front yard setback, and 
this was an existing condition prior to this site plan review.  Thus, these parking spaces 
may continue as currently configured. 
 

d. Under Section 36-762(b) (12), all off-street parking spaces shall be at least 10 feet wide 
and at least 200 square feet in area.  The spaces are 9 feet wide, which was an existing 
condition of the site.  The parallel spaces are marked as 23 feet long, and the spaces in 
the back of the building are marked as 20 feet long, still leaving 24 feet of width for the 
maneuvering lane behind the building. 
 

e. There is a 10 foot by 55 foot loading space shown in the middle of the parking lot in the 
back of the building.  The size meets the minimum requirement of Section 36-766(a) (2).  
The plan states no loading or unloading will take place during regular business hours, so 
there is no conflict with the parking spaces located here. 

 
6. Dumpster Enclosure and Screening.  Section 36-701(3) requires that dumpsters are located an 

enclosure constructed of opaque materials on at least three sides, with an opening or gate on 
the fourth side.  Phase 2 of the proposed construction on the site will include a new dumpster 
enclosure.  The plan states that the enclosure will be a wood fence on 3 sides of the dumpster, 
and a concrete pad would be constructed as well per Section 36-701(3).  An elevation photo of 
the dumpster enclosure is indicated on Sheet C1.0, and is proposed to be installed in Phase 1.  
The dumpster pad is approximately 10 feet by 20 feet. 
 

7. Stormwater Management.  The site is an existing development, and no changes to the existing 
paving or grading are proposed, besides the new building additions.  We defer to the Township 
Engineer regarding any potential issues with stormwater management. 
 

8. Landscaping.  The site includes some existing landscaping, including two deciduous trees and a 
shrub row along the southern edge of the parking lot.  Because the site is only 0.6 acres and is 
almost entirely covered by the building or by paved surfaces, there is little opportunity for any 
comprehensive landscaping on the site.  However, there is unpaved area along the south and 
west sides of the site, and we recommend installing landscaping within these unpaved areas to 
help meet the Zoning Ordinance requirements.  Section 36-722(m) requires 1 canopy tree per 8 
parking spaces.  With 40 parking spaces proposed, 5 canopy trees are required.  We recommend 
that additional trees be shown on the plans, if possible.  Landscaping materials used on the site 
shall comply with Section 36-722 of the Zoning Ordinance. 
 

9. Architecture and Building.  Floor plans were included with the site plan, along with the section 
view of part of the building.  Elevation drawings are shown on Sheet A1.1.  The building addition 
will match the materials and style of the existing building. 
 

10. Lighting.  Section 36-728 of the Zoning Ordinance requires site plans to include the light fixture 
specifications and cut sheets, as well as a photometric plan.  The plan includes information on a 
new light fixture to match the existing, as well as locations and a photometric plan.  No changes 
to the style or locations of lighting on the site are proposed. 
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11. Signage.  No new signs are proposed on the site plan.  There is an existing wall sign facing Main 

Street.  Any changes to the signage must be noted on the plans. 
 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
Although the site is mostly in conformance with the Zoning Ordinance, there are several items missing 
from the site plan.  However, the scale of these items are relatively small and thus we recommend the 
approval of the site plan subject to the following conditions. 
 

1. We recommend that a compact planting strip be installed on the north side of this space, similar 
to the shrub row on the south edge of the parking lot. 

2. We recommend installing landscaping in unpaved areas on the site to help meet requirements 
of the Zoning Ordinance. 

3. We recommend that up to 5 canopy trees be shown on the site plans, if possible.  Landscaping 
materials used on the site shall comply with Section 36-722 of the Zoning Ordinance. 

 
We look forward to reviewing these findings with you.  If you have any questions about this report or 
require additional information, please contact us. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
McKENNA ASSOCIATES 
 
 
 
 
Paul Lippens, AICP     Stephen Hannon, AICP 
Senior Principal Planner     Assistant Planner 
 
 
cc: Marlene Chockley, Township Supervisor 

Kathleen Manley, Township Clerk 
Tim Hardesty, Township Wastewater Superintendent 
William Wagner, Township Public Safety Director 
Kurt Weiland, Building Official 
Jacob Rushlow, P.E., Township Engineer, OHM 
Marcus J. McNamara, OHM 
Vidya Krishnan, Senior Planner, McKenna Associates 
Debra Hatfield, Owner, Bobber Down 
Kristen Delaney, Applicant 
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